 MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

April 18, 2006

Chair Walter Heine convened the meeting at 11:36 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Walter N. Heine, Chair
	Thaddeus Stevens

	Cynthia Carrow, Vice Chair
	David L. Strong

	Scott H. Cannon
	Bruce M. Tetkoskie

	Jolene Chinchilli
	Margaret Urban

	Curtis N. Kratz
	Burt A. Waite

	Richard J. Manfredi
	


I.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Scott Cannon made a motion to approve the minutes from the March 2006 meeting; Cynthia Carrow seconded the motion.  Policy Director Patrick McDonnell noted a minor inaccuracy in the Secretary’s discussion on mercury.  That change was reflected in the approved minutes.

II.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Walter reported that Council still has four vacancies:  one in the Governor’s Office, one in the Senate, and two in the House.   Council has contacted the appointing authorities to remind them about the vacancies.

Walter circulated a greeting card for former member Paul Hess, who is having health problems.

The 2005 regional and annual reports are available online and in hard copy, on request.

At last month’s meeting, the Secretary mentioned the issue of lifting utility rate caps and the potential impact on prices.  Council agreed that Sue should invite DEP’s Eric Thumma and a representative from the state Public Utility Commission to a future meeting for further discussions on this issue.  Jolene suggested that Sue ask the presenters to focus their presentations on the environmental impacts.  Patrick added that the PUC is considering regulations connected with the alternative energy portfolio standard.

III.
OPEN TIME

There were no comments or questions from the audience.

IV.
DEPARTMENT REPORT


Policy Director Patrick McDonnell presented the Department report for Secretary Kathleen McGinty, who could not attend.

Patrick introduced Michele Tate, who will be replacing Lou Guerra as Council’s liaison.

· Budget – Money proposed for transfer from the Environmental Stewardship Fund to Growing Greener II will be used to support the Hazardous Sites Cleanup Fund, which narrowly escaped going into the red last fiscal year.  The budget calls for a $20 million transfer this fiscal year and $30 million next fiscal year.  Patrick said the Growing Greener II bond was approved with a stipulation to fund the HSCA Fund for two years.  He added that HSCA projects do not qualify for funding under the federal Comprehensive Environmental Response Compensation Liability Act (also known as Superfund).  In other budget news, Patrick said that the state’s conservation districts are being funded at levels similar to previous years; however, some items are “legislative adds” that are included as part of the Governor’s budget.

· Mine Safety –There hasn’t been any movement on either of the two pieces of legislation recently introduced.

Burt Waite asked Patrick if the money to be transferred to the HSCA Fund would be enough.  Patrick said the amount is less than what is needed, but it will be supplemented by $33 million that is remaining in the Fund.  Burt also asked about the impact from the money taken from the Environmental Stewardship Fund.  Patrick said the HSCA money comes off the top and the remaining money is then allocated to the agencies for Growing Greener projects.  Burt commented that Council supports dedicated funding for HSCA.  Patrick said the Department would be advancing that option after the current budget cycle wraps up.

Richard Manfredi asked about increases to fund additional field personnel.  Patrick said the programs are evaluating their operating costs.  He referred to legislation that froze DEP fees (NOTE:  Act 36, signed 7/5/05, amends the Storage Tank and Spill Prevention Act, including freezing registration fees until 12/31/09).  Concerning additional field personnel, Patrick said the Department recently addressed the backlog of NPDES permits in the regional offices by adding new positions and shifting other positions to where they were most needed.  Richard asked about other DEP initiatives to improve efficiency and their timetables.  Patrick said the Department is always looking at ways to enhance their efficiency, e.g., re-allocating resources and permit streamlining.

Patrick said he is developing a regulation development chart and gave Council a brief overview of the agenda items for the May EQB meeting: Gallows Run Stream designation, the mercury rule, two mining packages dealing with bonding and mine mouth blasting, and water resources regulations.

Walter mentioned a newspaper article in which a County Conservation District director was critical of the Department’s nutrient trading program.  Specifically, the letter referred to confusion about the program, the $8 million price tag, and whether that amount included just administrative costs or BMPs, which could lead to “double-dipping” by the agricultural community.

Richard asked about the changes to the Act 537 regulations (Sewage Facilities Act), and Patrick said the new regulations wouldn’t be ready for a while.

Scott Cannon asked why the Stormwater Manual, a policy document, was published in the Pennsylvania Bulletin.  Patrick and Michele Tate said that guidance/policy documents, not just regulations, are published in the Bulletin.  They added that there is a 60-day public comment period and DEP would be conducting four public meetings during that 60-day period.  Thad Stevens was told that the Department would be providing a response document.

V.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf said that CNRAC’s 2006 regional trip would be in Erie on August 6-9.  His Council members will be visiting the Commonwealth’s newest state park (Erie Bluffs) and most visited state park (Presque Isle).  While at Presque Isle, they will also tour the new Tom Ridge Environmental Center.  

DCNR is waiting for an announcement from the state Game Commission on changes to the deer harvest permits.  Any changes to the size of deer herds could have a potential impact in many areas across the state, such as state parks, agricultural communities, timber industries, etc.  Kurt said CNRAC would hear more about the deer issue at their meeting next week.  Carl Roe, from the Game Commission, will discuss the harvest changes; and a representative from the U.S. Forest Service will also be at the meeting to present information from their latest inventory of national and private forests and forest regeneration.

Recent news stories have indicated that many states are having financial problems when it comes to maintaining their state parks.  This is an issue for Pennsylvania’s 117 state parks, as well, both financially and politically.  Kurt said the decision to close a state park is always a last resort, because once a state park is closed, it becomes very difficult to re-open it.

In DCNR budget news, there is some proposed re-direction of Key '93 funds in the Governor's budget.  These funds often provide matching grant dollars.  CNRAC will get clarification on this issue at next week’s CNRAC business meeting.

Bruce mentioned that cases of Chronic Wasting Disease (a contagious neurological disease affecting deer and elk) have been reported in Maryland, Ohio and West Virginia.  Kurt said it’s knocking on our door, but is not aware of any cases having been reported in Pennsylvania.

Thad asked about the Emerald Ash Borer, a beetle that attacks and kills North American ash trees.  Although we are not aware of the insect infecting any Pennsylvania trees yet, Kurt said the state is monitoring the situation and has taken precautionary measures, such as banning the import of firewood from other states.

Thad also asked about the continuing backlog for PNDI (Pennsylvania Natural Diversity Inventory) searches.  Kurt said DCNR recognizes that this is a problem for users of the system and is working toward a solution, e.g., more staff.

VI.
2006 REGIONAL MEETING

An updated proposal was distributed to Council members for the regional meeting on June 26-28 in Indiana.  The proposal included a list of potential site visits.  Janis Dean will work with the Regional Meeting Workgroup (Walter, Cynthia and Burt) to flesh out the site visits and other meeting logistics.

VII.
LEADERSHIP AND ENVIRONMENTAL QUALITY BOARD ELECTION

Walter announced that elections for officers and representatives to the Environmental Quality Board will be held in July.  Burt will serve as the “nominating committee.”  

 VIII.
ABANDONED MINE RECLAMATION FUND (TITLE IV)

Council’s website has a link to the text of S 2616, Sen. Rick Santorum’s legislation to reauthorize and amend Title IV of SMCRA.  Sue distributed a summary of what is included in the bill.  Cynthia has reviewed the bill and provided a brief recap:

· Pennsylvania and West Virginia would receive a percentage split of funds remaining at the end.

· Pennsylvania would initially continue to receive between $23-$25 million annually; that amount would double in three years and triple in six years.

· Language referring to general welfare e.g.,  (acid mine drainage) was struck out, but the bill provides for a 30% set aside for priority 3 sites which include AMD.

· Fees would be reduced by 10% initially and then by 20% through the September 30, 2021, sunset date.

Curtis asked how Santorum’s bill compared to an earlier bill introduced by Sen. Peterson.  Cynthia said the Santorum bill is more similar to the Cubin/Rahall/Peterson compromise proposal.

Cynthia added that the Western Pennsylvania Conservancy would continue to analyze Santorum’s bill to flesh out any controversial items.  She said that the bill might be included in a pension bill, which could be acted on very soon.  However, if Santorum’s bill stands alone, it might be awhile before any action is taken, and another continuing resolution would be needed. 

Stan Geary, Pennsylvania Coal Association, commented that PCA hasn’t had a chance to review Santorum’s bill yet, but that PCA was involved in the negotiations and probably would not oppose it.

Dave Strong made a motion for Council to send a letter of support for reauthorization of the Abandoned Mine Reclamation Fund; Richard seconded the motion.  The motion was unanimously passed.

IX.
COMMITTEE REPORTS
Administrative Oversight (Chair: Richard Manfredi) – Richard suggested that Mike Sherman, Deputy Secretary for Field Operations, be invited to the May meeting to discuss consistency of policy interpretation and program implementation among the regions.

Air (Chair: Margaret Urban) – The committee met this morning to discuss permit streamlining and the mercury issue.  Senate hearings are scheduled for the mercury issue.  Sue will draft a letter restating that permit streamlining is consistent with the Committee’s priorities and they support moving forward to EQB. Mercury is on the EQB May agenda.  Council will not take a position on the mercury issue.  Rather, each of Council’s EQB representatives will make an individual, informed decision on the proposed mercury rule.  The committee has asked DEP to prepare a side-by-side cost comparison of the Pennsylvania and EPA mercury rules.  Peg suggested that the Committee hold a conference call before next month’s EQB meeting.

Environmental Standards (Chair: David Strong) – The Solid Waste Advisory Committee is scheduled to meet on May 12 (first meeting since July 2005), and will be getting an update on the Waste Redux Program.  The Mining and Reclamation Advisory Board will meet on April 27 to discuss the next steps for the Mine Pool Task Force. 
Public Participation and Outreach (Chair: Cynthia Carrow) – The committee continues working with the Policy Office on improving collaboration between DEP and its advisory committees, as well as with Council.  Patrick said once the Secretary gives the okay, DEP would share information on initial rulemakings with Council.  Environmental education grants are being reviewed.   Stephanie Mioff continues with updating the Pennsylvania Conservation Directory.   

Integrated Projects (Chair: Jolene Chinchilli) – The Committee met this morning to follow up on several issues, such as the health survey, health tracking initiative, fish advisories, public outreach on health and the environment, etc.  Sue sent a link to Council members to EPA’s recently released cumulative assessment report (364 pages).  Jolene would like to know DEP’s reaction to this report.

Water (Chair: Burt Waite) – The Stormwater Manual was published in the Pennsylvania Bulletin on Saturday, April 15.  This version is still very large (approximately 700 pages).  There is a 60-day public comment period, and DEP will conduct four public meetings.  Burt suggested that Council invite Doug Lipton, from the Maryland Sea Grant College, to the May meeting for a discussion on nutrient trading.

X.
RECYCLING FUNDING

Larry Holley, DEP’s Bureau of Land Recycling and Waste Management, and John Frederick, executive director of PROP (Professional Recyclers of Pennsylvania) discussed the current status of administrative fees for recycling.  An administrative fee by counties and authorities is collected for each ton of waste that is generated in the county and disposed of in any of the county’s Municipal Waste Management Plan landfills.  The administrative fee generates $6 million annually.  Some waste management companies have questioned the legality of the administrative fee on top of a Growing Greener fee.  Recent Commonwealth Court rulings have restricted many counties and solid waste authorities from being able to collect administrative fees to operate their solid waste and recycling programs.  Larry said half the state’s counties rely on the administrative fee to support their recycling programs.  Without the funds generated by this fee, many of those counties may have to reduce their services or close entirely.    

House Bill 1902 (recycling fee reauthorization legislation) was referred to the Senate on March 16.  Larry said there is broad support for this proposed legislation from industry, local   government, and DEP.   The House removed all sunset requirements, and DEP is hoping that the Senate doesn’t put them back in.

Larry said DEP has been providing grants for 18 years, and stopping now would be a giant step backward.  He cautioned that counties are running on reserves, recycling programs are starting to slow or shut down, and there would be layoffs as a consequence.

Sue asked how Council can help, pending final court decisions. .  Larry said it’s important to get the word out and keep this issue on the radar screen.  John mentioned an open discussion with the waste industries to identify common ground, acceptable conditions, etc. to try to resolve the issue.  A letter from Council to explain the issues could help get this started.  Walter asked where the letter should be sent.   John said the letter should go to Pennsylvania Waste Industries Association, key legislators and DEP’s Legislative Liaison Office.

John said he would send Sue the latest issue of PROP’s newsletter to distribute to Council members.

XI.
DEPARTMENT AND PRIORITIES REPORTS

Reports were distributed to Council members.  Sue said she’s still waiting to hear from Tom Scott on whether he will continue as Council’s representative on the Environmental Hearing Board Rules Committee.

XII.
NEW BUSINESS

Curtis would like updates on the progress of nutrient trading.

-
-
-

Scott made a motion to adjourn the meeting, and Curtis seconded the motion.  Walter adjourned the meeting at 2:23 p.m.

Notice of the April meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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